Western Australia

Anti-Corruption Commission Act 1988

This Act was repealed by the *Corruption and Crime Commission Amendment and Repeal Act 2003* s. 54 (No. 78 of 2003) as at 26 May 2004 (see s. 2 and *Gazette* 26 May 2004 p. 1763)

Western Australia

Anti-Corruption Commission Act 1988

Contents

Part I — Preliminary

1. Short title 2

2. Commencement 2

3. Interpretation 2

4. Application 5

Part II — The Anti‑Corruption Commission

Division 1 — Establishment, constitution and staff of the Commission

5. Anti‑Corruption Commission 6

5A. Constitution of Commission after 31 December 2003 8

6. Staff of the Commission 8

7. Use by Commission of government staff, etc. 10

8. Special investigators 11

9. Contract staff 11

10. Service providers 12

11. Delegation 12

Division 2 — Functions of the Commission

12. Functions 12

Division 4 — Consideration of allegations and the need for further action

17. Decision as to whether further action needed 14

18. Matters to be considered in deciding who should take further action 16

19. Informant to be notified of decision 16

20. Review of decisions that further action is not warranted 16

Division 5 — Dealing with allegations

21. Further action by the Commission 17

22. Further action by another agency or authority 18

23. References to the Parliamentary Commissioner or Auditor General 19

24. Appropriate authority to report to the Commission 20

25. Informant can be advised of the outcome of further action 20

26. Person investigated can be advised of the outcome of the investigation 21

Division 6 — Reports to Parliament or Minister on specific matters

27. Report on further action by the Commission 21

28. Report on further action by an appropriate authority 22

29. Reports to Presiding Officers, the Minister, other Ministers or a standing committee 22

30. Contents of reports 23

31. Public disclosure of findings 23

Division 7 — General reports

32. Statistical and general information 24

33. Special reports 24

34. Periodical reports to Parliament 24

Division 8 — Financial provisions

35. Funds of Commission 25

36. Application of *Financial Administration and Audit Act 1985* and annual report 26

Part III — Preliminary Inquiries 4

37. Requests for information 27

38. Requests for documents, etc. 27

Part IV — Investigations 4

39. Definition 29

40. Powers and immunities of a Royal Commission to apply to a special investigator 29

41. Interpretation of terms in the applied provisions 29

42. Hearings and representation 30

43. Witness entitled to know the nature of the investigation 31

44. Power to request statements of information or documents 31

45. Power to enter premises 32

46. Duty of secrecy not to apply to disclosure of information to the Commission 32

47. Legal professional privilege 33

48. Fees to witnesses and interpreters 33

Part V — Miscellaneous 4

48A. Referral of allegations to the Corruption and Crime Commission 34

49. Protection from civil actions 35

50. Disclosure of interests 36

51. Voting by interested members 37

52. Non‑disclosure of information 37

53. Victimization of persons assisting Commission, etc. 40

54. Restriction on publication of certain information or allegations 41

55. General offences 42

56. Rules of Parliament 43

Schedule 1 — Offences under *The Criminal Code*

Notes

Compilation table 46

Provisions that have not come into operation 48

Western Australia

Anti‑Corruption Commission Act 1988

An Act to provide for the way in which allegations received or initiated by the Anti‑Corruption Commission before the coming into operation of section 48 of the *Corruption and Crime Commission Amendment and Repeal Act 2003* are to be inquired into, investigated or otherwise dealt with; and for related purposes.

[Long title inserted by No. 78 of 2003 s. 45.]

## Part I — Preliminary

##### 1. Short title

This Act may be cited as the *Anti‑Corruption Commission Act 1988* 1, 2, 3.

[Section 1 amended by No. 29 of 1996 s. 5.]

##### 2. Commencement

This Act shall come into operation on such day as is fixed by proclamation 1.

##### 3. Interpretation

(1) In this Act, unless the contrary intention appears —

**“**allegation**”** means an allegation received or initiated by the Commission under this Act before the coming into operation of section 48 of the *Corruption and Crime Commission Amendment and Repeal Act 2003*;

**“**applied provisions**”** means sections 7, 9 to 17, 18(2) to (11), 19(1), 19A to 22, 24 to 30, 31(2) and (3) and 32 to 34 of the *Royal Commissions Act 1968*;

**“**appropriate authority**”** means a person, body or organization who or which is empowered by a law of the State to take investigatory or other action, or both, in relation to corrupt conduct, criminal conduct, criminal involvement or serious improper conduct, but does not include an independent agency;

**“**Commission**”** means the Anti‑Corruption Commission established under section 5;

**“**contractor**”** means a contractor as defined in the *Court Security and Custodial Services Act 1999* or the *Prisons Act 1981*, as is relevant to the case;

**“**Deputy Director of Public Prosecutions**”** means a person for the time being holding or acting in the office of Deputy Director of Public Prosecutions under the *Director of Public Prosecutions Act 1991*;

**“**Deputy Parliamentary Commissioner**”** means a person for the time being holding the office of Deputy Parliamentary Commissioner for Administrative Investigations under the *Parliamentary Commissioner Act 1971*;

**“**Director of Public Prosecutions**”** means a person for the time being holding or acting in the office of Director of Public Prosecutions under the *Director of Public Prosecutions Act 1991*;

**“**further action**”** has the meaning given by section 17(1);

**“**independent agency**”** means the Parliamentary Commissioner, the Director of Public Prosecutions, the Auditor General, the Inspector of Custodial Services or the Commissioner for Public Sector Standards;

**“**Inspector of Custodial Services**”** means the Inspector of Custodial Services under the *Inspector of Custodial Services Act 2003*;

**“**member**”** means a member of the Commission;

**“**member of the staff of the Director of Public Prosecutions**”** means a member of the staff referred to in section 30 of the *Director of Public Prosecutions Act 1991*;

**“**officer of the Commission**”** means an officer or other employee appointed under section 6(1);

**“**officer of the Parliamentary Commissioner**”** has the meaning given to “officer of the Commissioner” by the *Parliamentary Commissioner Act 1971*;

**“**Parliamentary Commissioner**”** means a person for the time being holding or acting in the office of the Parliamentary Commissioner for Administrative Investigations under the *Parliamentary Commissioner Act 1971*;

**“**preliminary inquiry**”** means a preliminary inquiry referred to in section 17(4)(a) or 20(5)(a);

**“**public authority**”** means —

(a) a body mentioned in Part 3 of Schedule V to the *Constitution Acts Amendment Act 1899*;

(b) an authority, board, corporation, commission, council, committee, local government, regional local government or similar body established under a written law;

(c) a body that is the governing authority of a body referred to in paragraph (a) or (b); or

(d) a contractor or subcontractor;

**“**public officer**”** has the same meaning as in *The Criminal Code*;

**“**public service officer**”** has the same meaning as it has in the *Public Sector Management Act 1994*;

**“**scheduled offence**”** means an offence specified in the Schedule;

**“**seconded officer**”** means a person of whose services the Commission makes use under an arrangement referred to in section 7(1);

**“**serious improper conduct**”** means conduct referred to in section 13(1)(c);

**“**service provider**”** means a person engaged under section 10 to provide services to the Commission;

**“**special investigator**”** means a special investigator appointed under section 8;

**“**standing committee**”** means —

(a) a standing committee of either House of Parliament; or

(b) a joint standing committee of both Houses of Parliament,

appointed to monitor or review the performance of the functions of the Commission;

**“**subcontractor**”** means a subcontractor as defined in the *Court Security and Custodial Services Act 1999* or the *Prisons Act 1981*, as is relevant to the case;

**“**the Fund**”** means the Anti‑Corruption Commission Fund referred to in section 35(2).

(2) A reference in this Act to the carrying out of further action by the Commission includes a reference to the carrying out of further action by a special investigator.

(3) For the purposes of this Act “corrupt conduct”, “criminal conduct” and “criminal involvement” have the same meaning as they had before the coming into operation of section 46 of the *Corruption and Crime Commission Amendment and Repeal Act 2003* as if section 13 of this Act were not repealed.

[Section 3 amended by No. 14 of 1994 s. 5; No. 29 of 1996 s. 6 and 25; No. 43 of 1999 s. 20; No. 47 of 1999 s. 4; No. 75 of 2003 s. 56(1); No. 78 of 2003 s. 46.]

##### 4. Application

(1) The Commission may receive information and otherwise perform its functions in relation to acts, omissions or conduct occurring before or after the coming into operation of this Act.

(2) The Commission may receive information and otherwise perform its functions in relation to acts, omissions or conduct alleged to have been done, omitted or engaged in by a person who was a public officer at the time of the alleged acts, omissions or conduct even if the person has since ceased to be a public officer.

[Section 4 amended by No. 14 of 1994 s. 18; No. 29 of 1996 s. 7.]

## Part II — The Anti‑Corruption Commission

[Heading amended by No. 29 of 1996 s. 25.]

### Division 1 — Establishment, constitution and staff of the Commission

[Heading inserted by No. 29 of 1996 s. 8.]

##### 5. Anti‑Corruption Commission

(1) There is established by this section a Commission by the name of the Anti‑Corruption Commission.

(2)The Commission is a body corporate with perpetual succession.

(3)The Commission shall consist of 3 members appointed by the Governor of whom —

(a) one shall be a person who has held office as a Judge or District Court Judge or is eligible for appointment as a Judge; and

(b) 2 shall be persons who are not public officers otherwise than by reason of being appointed as members.

(4)A person who is a judicial officer or who is or has been a member of the Police Force is not eligible to be a member of the Commission.

(5)The appointments referred to in subsection (3) shall be made in accordance with the recommendation of a committee consisting of —

(a) the Chief Justice;

(b) the Chief Judge of the District Court; and

(c) the Solicitor General.

(6)Before making a recommendation under subsection (5) the committee shall publish in a daily newspaper circulating throughout the State a notice calling for expressions of interest in appointment to the office of member of the Commission.

(7)The committee shall consider expressions of interest lodged in accordance with the notice but may make a recommendation under subsection (5) whether or not the person recommended has lodged an expression of interest.

(8)Subject to subsection (9), a member shall hold office for such term, not exceeding 4 years, as is specified in the member’s instrument of appointment, and is eligible for reappointment.

(9)A person is not eligible to be appointed as a member —

(a) if the person has already held office as a member for not less than the prescribed period; or

(b) for a term of office that would result in the person holding office as a member for more than the prescribed period.

(10)In subsection (9) —

**“**prescribed period**”** means an aggregate period of 8 years, whether in consecutive terms or otherwise.

(11)The office of a member becomes vacant if —

(a) the member resigns from office by written notice addressed to the Governor;

(b) the member becomes a judicial officer or a member of the Police Force;

(c) in the case of a member appointed under subsection (3)(b), the member becomes a public officer otherwise than by reason of being appointed as a member;

(d)the member is an undischarged bankrupt or a person whose property is subject to an order or arrangement under the laws relating to bankruptcy;

(e) the member is removed from office by the Governor on the grounds of misbehaviour, incompetence, or mental or physical incapacity impairing the performance of his or her duties and proved to the satisfaction of the Governor; or

(f) the member is removed from office by resolution passed by both Houses of Parliament on the grounds of misbehaviour, incompetence, or mental or physical incapacity impairing the performance of his or her duties.

(12)The member who holds office under subsection (3)(a) shall be the chairman of the Commission.

(13)At a meeting of the Commission 2 members constitute a quorum.

[Section 5 4 amended by No. 14 of 1994 s. 6; No. 29 of 1996 s. 95 and 25; No. 74 of 2003 s. 28(2).]

##### 5A. Constitution of Commission after 31 December 2003

(1) Despite section 5, after 31 December 2003 the Commission shall consist of the 3 members appointed under section 5(3) who held office immediately before that date.

(2) If the office of a member of the Commission referred to in subsection (1) becomes vacant under section 5(11) —

(a) section 5(5), (6) and (7) shall not apply; and

(b) the Governor may appoint a person who is eligible for appointment, and who is nominated by the Solicitor General, to that office.

[Section 5A inserted by No. 78 of 2003 s. 47.]

##### 6. Staff of the Commission

(1) The Commission may appoint such officers and other employees as it considers necessary for the purpose of enabling the functions of the Commission properly to be performed.

(2) Subject to this Act, the terms and conditions of service of officers of the Commission shall be such as the Commission determines.

(3) Part 3 of the *Public Sector Management Act 1994* does not apply to officers of the Commission.

(4) When a public service officer becomes an officer of the Commission the officer is entitled to retain all his or her existing and accruing rights, including any rights under the *Superannuation and Family Benefits Act 1938*6, 7, as if his or her service as such an officer were a continuation of his or her service as a public service officer.

(5)In subsection (6) —

**“**former public employee**”** means a person who, immediately before his or her appointment as an officer of the Commission, was employed for an indefinite period in a department of the Public Service.

(6)If a former public employee ceases to be an officer of the Commission, he or she is entitled to employment as a public service officer in the department referred to in subsection (5)at the same level of classification as he or she held immediately before becoming an officer of the Commission.

(7)A person does not have an entitlement under subsection (6) if his or her employment as an officer of the Commission was terminated, or he or she was dismissed, for substandard performance, breach of discipline or misconduct.

(8)This section does not prevent the application of the provisions of the *Public Sector Management Act 1994* relating to the management of the redeployment and redundancy of employees to a person who is employed in a department under an entitlement under subsection (6).

(9)When a person ceases to be an officer of the Commission and becomes a public service officer (whether under an entitlement under subsection (6) or otherwise) his or her service as an officer of the Commission shall be regarded as service in the Public Service for the purposes of determining his or her rights as a public service officer and for the purposes of the *Superannuation and Family Benefits Act 1938*6, 7.

(10)An officer of the Commission shall, before commencing duties as such, take an oath or affirmation, to be administered by the chairman of the Commission, that, except in accordance with this Act, he or she will not divulge any information received by him or her under this Act.

[Section 6 4 amended by No. 14 of 1994 s. 18; No. 32 of 1994 s. 3(2); No. 29 of 1996 s. 10 and 25; No. 74 of 2003 s. 28(3).]

##### 7. Use by Commission of government staff, etc.

(1) Subject to subsections (2) and (3), the Commission may arrange to make use, either full‑time or part‑time, of —

(a) the services of staff employed in the Public Service of the State or in a State agency or instrumentality or otherwise in the service of the Crown in right of the State; or

(b) any facilities of a department of the Public Service of the State or of a State agency or instrumentality.

(2) An arrangement under subsection (1) (other than an arrangement in relation to staff or facilities of the Police Force) shall be made with the Minister concerned on such terms as the Commission, the Minister concerned and the Minister for Public Sector Management agree.

(3)An arrangement under subsection (1) in relation to staff or facilities of the Police Force shall be made with the Commissioner of Police on such terms as the Commission and the Commissioner of Police agree.

(4)A seconded officer shall, before commencing duties as such, take an oath or affirmation, to be administered by the chairman of the Commission, that, except in accordance with this Act, he or she will not divulge any information received by him or her under this Act.

[Section 7 4 inserted as section 6A by No. 14 of 1994 s. 7; amended by No. 29 of 1996 s. 11 and 25.]

##### 8. Special investigators

(1) The Commission may appoint a person who is or has been a barrister or solicitor of the Supreme Court, or the Supreme Court of another State or Territory, of not less than 5 years’ standing and practice to be a special investigator to investigate, and report to the Commission on, an allegation, or allegations or class of allegations, specified —

(a) in the instrument appointing the special investigator; or

(b) in a written notice given to the special investigator by the Commission.

(2) A special investigator shall perform his or her functions on such terms as the Commission and the special investigator agree.

(3) The terms referred to in subsection (2) may include terms as to the use by the special investigator of the services of officers of the Commission and seconded officers.

[Section 8 4 inserted as section 6B by No. 29 of 1996 s. 12.]

##### 9. Contract staff

(1) The Commission may enter into an agreement with any person or body for the performance of functions of the kind performed by officers of the Commission (including functions performed under a delegation under section 11).

(2) A function that is the subject of an agreement under subsection (1) may be performed —

(a) in accordance with the agreement; and

(b) on such terms as are set out in the agreement.

(3) A person who performs functions under an agreement under subsection (1) is to be regarded as an officer of the Commission for the purposes and the provisions (other than section 6(2) and (4) to (9)) apply to and in relation to such a person accordingly.

[Section 9 4 inserted as section 6C by No. 29 of 1996 s. 12.]

##### 10. Service providers

The Commission may engage any suitable person or body to provide the Commission with information, advice or other services of a professional, technical or managerial nature on such terms as the Commission and the person or body agree.

[Section 10 4 inserted as section 6D by No. 29 of 1996 s. 12.]

##### 11. Delegation

(1) The Commission may, by instrument in writing, delegate any of its functions to a member, an officer of the Commission or a seconded officer.

(2) A member may, by instrument in writing, delegate to an officer of the Commission or a seconded officer any function delegated to the member under subsection (1).

(3) The following functions cannot be delegated —

(a) the power of delegation conferred by this section;

(b) a function of making a report under this Act;

(c) the power to appoint a special investigator.

[Section 11 4 inserted as section 6E by No. 29 of 1996 s. 12.]

### Division 2 — Functions of the Commission

[Heading inserted by No. 29 of 1996 s. 12.]

##### 12. Functions

(1) The functions of the Commission are —

[(a) deleted]

(b) to consider whether further action is needed in relation to an allegation and, if so, by whom that further action should be carried out;

(c) to carry out further action in relation to allegations itself, if it is appropriate for it to do so, or to refer allegations to other authorities so that they can carry out further action;

(d) to furnish reports and make recommendations on the outcome of further action taken in relation to allegations;

(e) to furnish general reports and make general recommendations about matters relating to its functions;

(f) to consult, co‑operate and exchange information with independent agencies, appropriate authorities and —

(i) the Commissioner of the Australian Federal Police;

(ii) the Commissioner (however designated) of the police force of another State or a Territory;

(iii) the Chairman of the National Crime Authority established by the *National Crime Authority Act 1984* of the Commonwealth; and

(iv) any authority or body of this State, the Commonwealth, another State or a Territory that is authorised to conduct inquiries or investigations in relation to conduct in the nature of corrupt conduct, criminal conduct, criminal involvement or serious improper conduct and is declared by the Minister to be an authority or body to which this paragraph applies;

(g) to assemble evidence obtained in the course of its functions and —

(i) furnish to an independent agency or an appropriate authority, evidence which may be admissible in the prosecution of a person for a criminal offence against a written law or which may otherwise be relevant to the functions of the agency or authority; and

(ii) furnish to the Attorney General or a suitable authority of another State, a Territory, the Commonwealth or another country, evidence which may be admissible in the prosecution of a person for a criminal offence against a law of the jurisdiction concerned or which may otherwise be relevant to that jurisdiction;

(h) to disseminate information to the public about matters relating to its functions; and

(i) to do anything else that it is required or authorised to do under this Act or any other written law.

[(2) repealed]

[Section 12 4 inserted as section 6F by No. 29 of 1996 s. 12; amended by No. 78 of 2003 s. 48.]

[Division 3 (s. 13-164) repealed by No. 78 of 2003 s. 49  
(s. 13-16) originally inserted as s. &-7H by No. 29 of 1996 s. 13 and No. 14 of 1994 s. 9  
(Former s. 7A-7E repealed by No. 29 of 1996 s. 14).]

### Division 4 — Consideration of allegations and the need for further action

[Heading inserted by No. 29 of 1996 s. 18.]

##### 17. Decision as to whether further action needed

(1) The Commission shall examine each allegation and decide whether or not, in its opinion, investigatory or other action, or both, (in this Act called **“**further action**”**) for the purposes of this Act in relation to the allegation is warranted on reasonable grounds.

(2) When the Commission is deciding whether further action for the purposes of this Act in relation to an allegation is warranted on reasonable grounds, the matters to which it may have regard include the following —

(a) the seriousness of the conduct or involvement to which the allegation relates;

(b) whether or not the allegation is frivolous or vexatious or is made in good faith;

(c) whether or not the conduct or involvement to which the allegation relates is or has been the subject of appropriate investigatory or other action otherwise than for the purposes of this Act;

(d) whether or not, in all the circumstances, the carrying out of further action for the purposes of this Act in relation to the allegation is justified or is in the public interest.

(3) If the Commission decides that further action for the purposes of this Act in relation to an allegation is warranted on reasonable grounds, it shall decide whether further action should be carried out by the Commission itself or whether the allegation should be referred to an independent agency or appropriate authority for further action.

(4) For the purpose of performing its functions under this section the Commission may —

(a) make such preliminary inquiry, if any, as it considers necessary; and

(b) consult any independent agency or appropriate authority.

[Section 17 4 inserted as section 7HA by No. 29 of 1996 s. 18; amended by No. 78 of 2003 s. 50.]

##### 18. Matters to be considered in deciding who should take further action

When the Commission is deciding whether further action in relation to an allegation should be carried out by the Commission itself or whether the allegation should be referred to an independent agency or appropriate authority for further action, the matters to which the Commission shall have regard include the following —

(a) the seniority of any public officer to whom the allegation relates;

(b) the seriousness of the conduct or involvement to which the allegation relates;

(c) the need for there to be an independent investigation rather than an investigation by a public authority with which any public officer to whom the allegation relates is connected by membership or employment or in any other respect.

[Section 18 4 inserted as section 7HB by No. 29 of 1996 s. 18.]

##### 19. Informant to be notified of decision

The Commission shall, by written notice, inform a person who has made an allegation of any decision made by the Commission under section 17 that further action in relation to the allegation for the purposes of this Act is not warranted on reasonable grounds.

[Section 19 4 inserted as section 7HC by No. 29 of 1996 s. 18; amended by No. 78 of 2003 s. 51.]

##### 20. Review of decisions that further action is not warranted

(1) A person may, within 30 days after having been informed under section 19, or such longer period as the Commission may allow, in writing request the Commission to review its decision that further action in relation to the allegation for the purposes of this Act is not warranted on reasonable grounds.

(2) On receiving a request under subsection (1), the Commission shall —

(a) review; and

(b) confirm or reverse,

the decision to which that request relates.

(3) If the Commission reverses the decision it shall also decide whether further action in relation to the allegation should be carried out by the Commission itself or whether the allegation should be referred to an independent agency or appropriate authority for further action.

(4) The Commission shall inform the person who made the request under subsection (1) of its decision under subsection (2)(b) on the request within 15 days after the making of the request, or such longer period as is agreed between the Commission and the person.

(5) For the purpose of performing its functions under this section the Commission may —

(a) make such preliminary inquiry, if any, as it considers necessary; and

(b) consult any independent agency or appropriate authority.

[Section 20 4 inserted as section 7HD by No. 29 of 1996 s. 18.]

### Division 5 — Dealing with allegations

[Heading inserted by No. 29 of 1996 s. 18.]

##### 21. Further action by the Commission

(1) This section applies if the Commission decides under section 17(3), 20(3) or 22(4) that it should itself carry out further action in relation to an allegation.

(2) If an investigation is carried out —

(a) Part IV has effect if the investigation is carried out by a special investigator; and

(b) sections 44 to 47 in Part IV have effect if the investigation is carried out by officers of the Commission.

(3) The Commission or a special investigator may consult any independent agency or appropriate authority about the allegation.

(4) The Commission may at any time (whether or not the carrying out of further action by the Commission has been completed) decide to refer the allegation to an independent agency or appropriate authority for further action.

[Section 21 4 inserted as section 7HE by No. 29 of 1996 s. 18.]

##### 22. Further action by another agency or authority

(1) If the Commission decides under section 17(3), 20(3) or 21(4) that an allegation should be referred to an independent agency or appropriate authority for further action it shall, as soon as is practicable after making that decision, refer the allegation by forwarding a report on the allegation to the independent agency or appropriate authority.

(2) If an allegation is referred to an appropriate authority under subsection (1), the Commission may, in the report or by subsequent written notice —

(a) recommend that the appropriate authority initiate and carry out an investigation into the allegation;

(b) make a recommendation to the appropriate authority as to the period within which an investigation should be carried out; and

(c) make such other recommendations to the appropriate authority as it thinks fit in relation to further action that should be carried out in relation to the allegation and the period within which it should be carried out.

(3) The Commission may from time to time, by written notice, amend a recommendation referred to in subsection (2).

(4) Despite having referred an allegation to an independent agency or appropriate authority under subsection (1), the Commission may at any time decide to itself carry out further action in relation to the allegation.

(5) Where an allegation has been referred to the Parliamentary Commissioner, subsection (4) does not apply unless the carrying out of further action by the Commission has been requested or agreed to by the Parliamentary Commissioner.

[Section 22 4 inserted as section 7HF by No. 29 of 1996 s. 18.]

##### 23. References to the Parliamentary Commissioner or Auditor General

(1) The Commission shall not decide under section 17(3), 20(3) or 21(4) that an allegation should be referred to the Parliamentary Commissioner or the Auditor General without having first consulted the Parliamentary Commissioner or the Auditor General, as the case may be.

(2) When an allegation is referred to the Parliamentary Commissioner under section 22(1), the reference is to be treated by the Parliamentary Commissioner as if it were a complaint duly made under section 17 of the *Parliamentary Commissioner Act 1971* and that Act applies to and in relation to that reference accordingly.

(3) Despite the proviso to section 14(1a) of the *Parliamentary Commissioner Act 1971*, when an allegation about a member of the Police Force or Police Department 9 is referred to the Parliamentary Commissioner under section 22(1), the Parliamentary Commissioner may proceed to investigate that allegation whether or not the Commissioner of Police has had a reasonable opportunity to investigate the matter to which the allegation relates.

(4) When an allegation is referred to the Auditor General under section 22(1), the Auditor General is to investigate the allegation and the *Financial Administration and Audit Act 1985* applies to the investigation as if it were an investigation under section 80(b) of that Act.

(5) Nothing in the *Financial Administration and Audit Act 1985* prevents the Auditor General, or any person referred to in section 91 of that Act, from disclosing to the Commission, or an officer of the Commission, or a special investigator, information obtained in the course of an investigation under subsection (4).

[Section 23 4 inserted as section 7HG by No. 29 of 1996 s. 18.]

##### 24. Appropriate authority to report to the Commission

(1) When an allegation is referred to an appropriate authority under section 22(1), the appropriate authority shall perform its functions in relation to the allegation and, as soon as possible after performing those functions, forward a report to the Commission as to the further action the appropriate authority has carried out in relation to the allegation.

(2) The Commission may from time to time, by written notice, request an appropriate authority to forward a report to it —

(a) stating the progress made with, or outcome of, action recommended by the Commission under section 22; or

(b) stating why such action has not been carried out, or has not been carried out within the period recommended by the Commission,

and the appropriate authority shall comply with that request.

(3) The Commission shall consider every report forwarded to it by an appropriate authority under subsection (1) or (2).

[Section 24 4 inserted as section 7HH by No. 29 of 1996 s. 18.]

##### 25. Informant can be advised of the outcome of further action

The Commission may inform a person who has made an allegation as to the outcome of further action carried out by the Commission or an appropriate authority in relation to the allegation if —

(a) the person requests the information; and

(b) the Commission considers that it is reasonable in the circumstances to give the information.

[Section 25 4 inserted as section 7HI by No. 29 of 1996 s. 18.]

##### 26. Person investigated can be advised of the outcome of the investigation

The Commission may inform a person to whom an allegation relates as to the outcome of any investigation carried out by the Commission or an appropriate authority in relation to the allegation if —

(a) the person requests the information; or

(b) the Commission considers that giving the information to the person is in the person’s best interests,

and the Commission considers that giving the information to the person will not prejudice the carrying out of any further action in relation to the allegation.

[Section 26 4 inserted as section 7HJ by No. 29 of 1996 s. 18.]

### Division 6 — Reports to Parliament or Minister on specific matters

[Heading inserted by No. 29 of 1996 s. 18.]

##### 27. Report on further action by the Commission

After carrying out further action in relation to an allegation the Commission may report in writing to each House of Parliament —

(a) on the facts disclosed as a result of the further action; or

(b) on any request made by a person to whose alleged conduct or involvement the further action related that the facts disclosed as a result of the further action be publicly disclosed.

[Section 27 4 inserted as section 7HKby No. 29 of 1996 s. 18.]

##### 28. Report on further action by an appropriate authority

(1) After considering any report forwarded to it by an appropriate authority under section 24(1) or (2) (in this section called **“**the first report**”**), the Commission may report in writing to each House of Parliament —

(a) on the facts disclosed in the first report; or

(b) on any request made by a person to whose alleged conduct or involvement the first report relates that the facts disclosed in the first report be publicly disclosed.

(2) During or after the carrying out of further action by an appropriate authority to whom or which an allegation has been referred under section 22(1), the Commission may report in writing to each House of Parliament that the Commission considers that further action is not being, or has not been, properly, efficiently or expeditiously carried out.

[Section 28 4 inserted as section 7HL by No. 29 of 1996 s. 18.]

##### 29. Reports to Presiding Officers, the Minister, other Ministers or a standing committee

(1) A report of the kind mentioned in section 27 or 28 may be made by the Commission to the Presiding Officer of each House of Parliament if Parliament has been prorogued or the Legislative Assembly has expired or been dissolved.

(2) If a Presiding Officer receives a report under subsection (1) the Presiding Officer as soon as reasonably practicable shall cause that report to be laid before the relevant House.

(3) A report of the kind mentioned in section 27 or 28 may be made by the Commission to the Minister, or another Minister or a standing committee instead of to each House of Parliament or their Presiding Officers if, for any reason, the Commission considers it appropriate to do so.

[Section 29 4 inserted as section 7HM by No. 29 of 1996 s. 18.]

##### 30. Contents of reports

(1) Before reporting any facts adverse to a person or body in a report under this Division, the Commission shall give the person or body a reasonable opportunity to make representations to it concerning those facts.

(2) A report under this Division is not to include a recommendation or opinion that a specified person should be prosecuted for a specified or unspecified criminal offence against a written law.

(3) Subject to subsection (2), the Commission may make any recommendation that it thinks fit in a report made under this Division.

(4) Without limiting subsection (3), the Commission may, in a report made under this Division —

(a) recommend that further inquiry or investigation into any matter be carried out by a Royal Commission, or by an Inquiry Panel appointed under the *Local Government Act 1995*, or in such other manner as the Commission may recommend; and

(b) recommend the terms of reference of any such inquiry or investigation.

[Section 30 4 inserted as section 7HN by No. 29 of 1996 s. 18.]

##### 31. Public disclosure of findings

If, following the making by the Commission of a report under this Division, either House of Parliament or a standing committee approves the public disclosure of facts disclosed in the report, a person may, despite section 54, publicly disclose those facts, whether by publication in any newspaper or other written publication or by radio or television or otherwise.

[Section 31 4 inserted as section 7HO by No. 29 of 1996 s. 18.]

### Division 7 — General reports

[Heading inserted by No. 29 of 1996 s. 18.]

##### 32. Statistical and general information

In its annual report under the *Financial Administration and Audit Act 1985* the Commission shall include statistical information, and such information of a general nature as it thinks fit, about allegations of corrupt conduct, criminal conduct, criminal involvement or serious improper conduct —

(a) which it has received or initiated under section 13; or

(b) as to which it has received information from independent agencies or appropriate authorities.

[Section 32 4 inserted as section 7HP by No. 29 of 1996 s. 18.]

##### 33. Special reports

The Commission may, at any time, make a special report to the Presiding Officer of each House of Parliament on any administrative or general policy matter relating to the functions of the Commission.

[Section 33 4 inserted as section 7HQ by No. 29 of 1996 s. 18.]

##### 34. Periodical reports to Parliament

(1) Rules of Parliament under section 56 may require the Commission to report to each House of Parliament or a standing committee, as and when prescribed in the Rules, as to the general activities and operations of the Commission.

(2) The Commission is not required to provide detailed operational information in a report under subsection (1).

[Section 34 4 inserted as section 7HR by No. 29 of 1996 s. 18.]

### Division 8 — Financial provisions

[Heading inserted by No. 29 of 1996 s. 8.]

##### 35. Funds of Commission

(1) The funds available for the purpose of enabling the Commission to perform its functions consist of —

(a) moneys from time to time appropriated by Parliament and paid to the Commission;

(b) interest credited to the Fund under subsection (4); and

(c) any moneys, other than moneys referred to in paragraphs (a) and (b), lawfully received by, made available to or payable to the Commission.

(2) The funds referred to in subsection (1) shall be credited to an account at the Treasury to be called the “Anti‑Corruption Commission Fund”, which account shall form part of the Trust Fund referred to in section 9 of the *Financial Administration and Audit Act 1985*.

(3) The funds recorded as standing to the credit of the Fund shall be applied to —

(a) the remuneration and allowances payable to members and officers of the Commission;

(b) moneys payable under an arrangement referred to in section 7 or an agreement referred to in section 8, 9 or 10;

(c) expenditure incurred by the Commission in the performance of its functions; and

(d) all expenditure, other than expenditure referred to in paragraphs (a), (b) and (c), lawfully incurred by the Commission for the purposes of, or in meeting the costs and expenses of the administration of, this Act.

(4) All funds recorded as standing to the credit of the Fund may, until required by the Commission for the purposes of this Act, be temporarily invested as the Treasurer directs in any securities in which funds standing to the credit of the Public Bank Account within the meaning of the *Financial Administration and Audit Act 1985* may lawfully be invested and the Treasurer shall cause all interest derived from that investment to be credited to the Fund.

[Section 35 4 inserted as section 7I by No. 14 of 1994 s. 9; amended by No. 29 of 1996 s. 19(1) 10 and 25; No. 49 of 1996 s. 64.]

##### 36. Application of *Financial Administration and Audit Act 1985* and annual report

Subject to section 35, the provisions of the *Financial Administration and Audit Act 1985* regulating the financial administration, audit and reporting of statutory authorities apply to and in respect of the Commission and its operations.

[Section 36 4, formerly section 8, amended by No. 14 of 1994 s. 10.]

## Part III — Preliminary Inquiries 4

[Heading inserted by No. 14 of 1994 s. 11.]

##### 37. Requests for information

(1) In making a preliminary inquiry, the Commission may request, orally or in writing, any person or body to supply to the Commission such information as is specified in that request in such manner, and within such period, as is so specified.

(2) A person who fails, without reasonable excuse, to comply with a request in writing made under subsection (1) commits an offence.

Penalty: $8 000 or imprisonment for 2 years.

(3) Information supplied by a person as requested under this section is not admissible in evidence against that person in any civil or criminal proceedings (except contempt proceedings or proceedings for an offence against this Act).

(4)This section has effect despite any duty of secrecy or other restriction on disclosure imposed under a written law, whether enacted before or after the commencement of section 11 of the *Acts Amendment (Official Corruption Commission) Act 1994* 1, and a person who complies with a request made under subsection (1) does not commit any offence by reason of that compliance.

[Section 37 4 inserted as section 8Aby No. 14 of 1994 s. 11; amended by No. 29 of 1996 s. 20 and 25.]

##### 38. Requests for documents, etc.

(1) In making a preliminary inquiry, the Commission may request, orally or in writing, any person or body to produce to the Commission such document or other thing as is specified in that request in such manner, and within such period, as is so specified.

(2) A person who fails, without reasonable excuse, to comply with a request in writing made under subsection (1) commits an offence.

Penalty: $8 000 or imprisonment for 2 years.

(3) This section has effect despite any duty of secrecy or other restriction on disclosure imposed under a written law, whether enacted before or after the commencement of section 11 of the *Acts Amendment (Official Corruption Commission) Act 1994* 1, and a person who complies with a request made under subsection (1) does not commit any offence by reason of that compliance.

[Section 38 4 inserted as section 8B by No. 14 of 1994 s. 11; amended by No. 29 of 1996 s. 25.]

## Part IV — Investigations 4

[Heading inserted by No. 29 of 1996 s. 21.]

##### 39. Definition

In this Part —

**“**investigation**”** means an investigation under Part II, Division 5.

[Section 39 4 inserted as section 8C by No. 29 of 1996 s. 21.]

##### 40. Powers and immunities of a Royal Commission to apply to a special investigator

(1) For the purposes of carrying out investigations, and furnishing reports to the Commission, a special investigator has the powers of a Royal Commission and the Chairman of a Royal Commission under the applied provisions.

(2) The applied provisions have effect as if they were enacted in this Act with such modifications as are set out in this Part or are otherwise required, and in terms made applicable to investigations and reporting by a special investigator.

[Section 40 4 inserted as section 8Dby No. 29 of 1996 s. 21.]

##### 41. Interpretation of terms in the applied provisions

In the applied provisions as they have effect under this Act —

(a) a reference to a Royal Commission, a Commissioner or the Chairman of a Royal Commission is a reference to a special investigator;

(b) a reference to a Royal Commission’s inquiry is a reference to an investigation by a special investigator;

(c) a reference to a person appointed by the Attorney General to assist a Royal Commission is a reference to a person appointed or engaged by the Commission to assist a special investigator or whose services are used by a special investigator; and

(d) **“**documents**”** includes things that are documents within the meaning of section 79B of the *Evidence Act 1906*.

[Section 41 4 inserted as section 8Eby No. 29 of 1996 s. 21.]

##### 42. Hearings and representation

(1) Any evidence taken under the applied provisions in the course of an investigation shall be taken in private.

(2) Section 19A(a) of the applied provisions has effect as if “authorised by the Commission to appear before it for the purpose of representing that witness is entitled to be present” were deleted and the following were inserted —

“

is entitled to be present for the purpose of representing that witness

”.

(3) Section 22 of the applied provisions has effect as if “authorised by a Commission to appear before it” were deleted and the following were inserted —

“

entitled or authorised under section 19A to be present

”.

(4) Section 31(3) of the applied provisions has effect as if —

(a) “authorised by the Commission to appear before it” were deleted and the following were inserted —

“

entitled or authorised under section 19A to be present

”;

and

(b) after “so appointed” the following were inserted —

“

, entitled

”.

[Section 42 4 inserted as section 8Fby No. 29 of 1996 s. 21.]

##### 43. Witness entitled to know the nature of the investigation

Before the evidence of a witness is taken on oath under the applied provisions in the course of an investigation, the witness is entitled to be informed of the general scope and purpose of the investigation.

[Section 43 4 inserted as section 8Gby No. 29 of 1996 s. 21.]

##### 44. Power to request statements of information or documents

(1) In carrying out an investigation, the Commission or a special investigator may, by written notice, request a public authority or public officer to produce a statement of information.

(2) A request under subsection (1) must specify or describe the information concerned and specify the manner in which, and period within which, the statement is to be produced.

(3) A request under subsection (1) may specify a person or class of persons who may satisfy the request on behalf of the public authority or public officer.

(4) A person who fails, without reasonable excuse, to produce a statement as requested under this section commits an offence.

Penalty: $8 000 or imprisonment for 2 years.

(5) A request under subsection (1) must be complied with despite any rule of law which, in proceedings in a court, might justify an objection to compliance with a like request on grounds of public interest.

(6) A statement produced by a person as requested under subsection (1) is not admissible in evidence against that person in any civil or criminal proceedings (except contempt proceedings or proceedings for an offence against this Act).

(7) Section 38 applies in relation to an investigation as if, in subsection (1) of that section, the reference to a preliminary inquiry were a reference to an investigation and the words “orally or” were deleted.

[Section 44 4 inserted as section 8Hby No. 29 of 1996 s. 21.]

##### 45. Power to enter premises

(1) For the purposes of carrying out an investigation, the Commission or a special investigator may at any time enter any premises occupied or used by a public authority or public officer in that capacity and —

(a) inspect the premises and anything in or on them; and

(b) take copies of any documents in or on the premises.

(2) A public authority or public officer shall make available to the Commission or a special investigator such facilities as are necessary to enable the powers conferred by subsection (1) to be exercised.

(3) The powers conferred by this section may be exercised despite any rule of law which, in proceedings in a court, might justify an objection to an inspection of the premises or to the production of a document or other thing on grounds of public interest.

[Section 45 4 inserted as section 8Iby No. 29 of 1996 s. 21.]

##### 46. Duty of secrecy not to apply to disclosure of information to the Commission

Any requirement under the applied provisions or section 44 or 45 to answer questions, give evidence, produce documents, books, writings or information or make facilities available has effect despite any duty of secrecy or other restriction on disclosure imposed under a written law, whether enacted before or after the commencement of section 21 of the *Official Corruption Commission Amendment Act 1996* 1, and a person who complies with such a requirement does not commit any offence by reason of that compliance.

[Section 46 4 inserted as section 8Jby No. 29 of 1996 s. 21.]

##### 47. Legal professional privilege

(1) Subject to subsection (2), nothing in this Act prevents a person who is required under the applied provisions or section 44 or 45 to answer questions, give evidence, produce documents, books, writings or information or make facilities available from claiming legal professional privilege as a reason for not complying with that requirement.

(2) Subsection (1) does not apply to any privilege of a public authority or public officer in that capacity.

[Section 47 4 inserted as section 8Kby No. 29 of 1996 s. 21.]

##### 48. Fees to witnesses and interpreters

The regulations made under section 119 of the *Evidence Act 1906* apply in relation to witnesses and interpreters in proceedings at which the evidence of witnesses is taken on oath under the applied provisions in the course of an investigation.

[Section 48 4 inserted as section 8Lby No. 29 of 1996 s. 21.]

## Part V — Miscellaneous 4

##### 48A. Referral of allegations to the Corruption and Crime Commission

(1) In this section —

**“**CCC**”** has the meaning given to “Commission” by section 3 of the *Corruption and Crime Commission Act 2003*;

**“**record**”** includes —

(a) anything that is a document as defined in section 79B of the *Evidence Act 1906*;

(b) evidence in any form; and

(c) information and other things.

(2) The Commission may at any time refer an allegation to the CCC.

(3) The CCC may by notice in writing direct the Commission to refer an allegation to the CCC.

(4) When an allegation is referred to the CCC under subsection (2) or (3), the allegation is to be treated by the CCC as if it were an allegation made under the *Corruption and Crime Commission Act 2003* and that Act applies to and in relation to that reference accordingly.

(5) The Commission must not take any further action in relation to an allegation that is referred to the CCC under subsection (2) or (3) except by arrangement with the CCC.

(6) When the CCC receives an allegation referred under subsection (2) or (3) —

(a) any record of the Commission for the purposes of or in relation to the allegation is to be transferred to the CCC, becomes a record of the CCC and may be dealt with accordingly;

(b) any notice or request issued under this Act in relation to the allegation is taken to be a notice or request validly issued under the *Corruption and Crime Commission Act 2003* and continues in force with necessary changes;

(c) anything done under this Act in relation to the allegation may be continued by the CCC so far as the doing of that thing is within the functions of the CCC; and

(d) any warrant issued under section 13, 14 or 17 of the *Surveillance Devices Act 1998*, and any emergency authorisation issued under section 21 of that Act, in relation to the investigation of that allegation continues in force, subject to any condition or limitation on its issue and with necessary changes, as if it were issued to an officer of the CCC.

(7) The CCC —

(a) is entitled to full access to the records of the Anti‑Corruption Commission and to take or have copies made of any of them; and

(b) may by notice in writing direct the Commission or an officer of the Commission to disclose information or produce records or other things about any allegation or other matter, or any class or kind of allegation or other matter, relating to the Commission’s functions to the CCC.

(8) The Commission and any officer of the Commission must comply with a direction given to it, him or her under subsection (3) or (7)(b).

[Section 48A inserted by No. 78 of 2003 s. 52.]

##### 49. Protection from civil actions

(1) The Commission, a member of the Commission, an officer of the Commission, a seconded officer, a special investigator, a service provider or a member or employee of a service provider is not liable to an action or other proceeding for damages for or in relation to an act done or omitted to be done in good faith in the performance or purported performance of any function under this Act.

(2) Where an allegation has been made to the Commission or any information has been furnished to the Commission the person who made the allegation or furnished the information is not liable to an action, suit or other proceeding by reason only that the allegation was made or the information was furnished.

[Section 49 4, formerly section 9, amended by No. 14 of 1994 s. 12; No. 29 of 1996 s. 25.]

##### 50. Disclosure of interests

(1) A member who has a material personal interest in a matter in respect of which the Commission is performing its functions shall, as soon as possible after the relevant facts have come to the knowledge of the member, disclose the nature of the interest at a meeting of the Commission.

Penalty: $8 000 or imprisonment for 2 years.

(2) A disclosure under subsection (1) is to be recorded in the minutes of the meeting.

(3) A person who is an officer of the Commission or a seconded officer and who has a material personal interest in a matter in respect of which the Commission is performing its functions shall, as soon as possible after the relevant facts have come to the knowledge of the person, disclose the nature of the interest to the Commission.

Penalty: $8 000 or imprisonment for 2 years.

(4) The Commission is to ensure that a person who has disclosed an interest in a matter under subsection (1) or (3) is not involved in considering, inquiring into or investigating that matter unless the Commission is satisfied that the involvement of the person would not prejudice the consideration, inquiry or investigation of the matter.

[Section 50 4 inserted as section 10by No. 29 of 1996 s. 22.]

##### 51. Voting by interested members

(1) Without limiting section 50(4), a member who has a material personal interest in a matter that is being considered by the Commission —

(a) shall not vote whether at a meeting or otherwise —

(i) on the matter; or

(ii) in relation to a proposed resolution under subsection (4) in relation to the matter, whether in relation to that or a different member;

and

(b) shall not be present while the matter, or a proposed resolution of the kind referred to in paragraph (a)(ii), is being considered at a meeting.

(2) Subsection (1) does not apply if the Commission constituted by the other members has at any time passed a resolution that —

(a) specifies the member, the interest and the matter; and

(b) states that the other members are satisfied that the interest should not disqualify the member from considering or voting on the matter.

[Section 51 4 inserted as section 10Aby No. 29 of 1996 s. 22.]

##### 52. Non‑disclosure of information

(1) A person who is, or has at any time been, a member, an officer of the Commission, a seconded officer, a special investigator, a service provider or a member or employee of a service provider shall not, either directly or indirectly, except in or in connection with the performance of a function under this Act —

(a) make a record of, or divulge or communicate to any person, any information received in his or her capacity as member, officer of the Commission, seconded officer, special investigator, service provider or member or employee of a service provider;

(b) make use of any such information as is mentioned in paragraph (a); or

(c) produce to any person a document furnished for the purposes of this Act.

Penalty: $8 000 or imprisonment for 2 years.

(2) Subsection (1) does not prevent the divulging or communicating of information or the production of a document —

(a) to another person referred to in subsection (1) in connection with the performance of that other person’s functions under this Act;

(b) to a Royal Commission, an Inquiry Panel under the *Local Government Act 1995*, an independent agency, an appropriate authority, or any other body or authority to which section 12(1)(f) applies, which is conducting an investigation or inquiry into a matter that is the subject of, or is related to, an allegation;

(ba) for the purposes of compliance with the *Telecommunications (Interception) Western Australia Act 1996*;

(c) for the purposes of proceedings for an offence instituted as a result of an investigation;

(d) for the purposes of proceedings for any perjury or any offence under the *Royal Commissions Act 1968*, or under this Act, alleged to have been committed in any proceedings upon an investigation;

(e) for the purposes of consultation with an independent agency or appropriate authority about a matter relevant to the functions of the Commission; or

(f) under reciprocal arrangements for the exchange of information made between the Commission and an independent agency, appropriate authority or other body or authority to which section 12(1)(f) applies.

(3)Subsection (1) does not prevent the Commission from divulging information, or making a statement, about the performance of the functions of the Commission to any person or to the public or a section of the public if the Commission considers that it is in the interests of any person, or in the public interest, to divulge that information, or make that statement, in that manner.

(4)The Commission shall not divulge information or make a statement under subsection (3) with respect to a particular allegation where the disclosure of that information, or the making of that statement, is likely to interfere with the carrying out of investigatory or other action in relation to that or any other allegation or the making of a report under this Act.

(5)The Commission shall not, in disclosing information or making a statement under subsection (3) with respect to a particular allegation —

(a) set out opinions that are, either expressly or impliedly, critical of any person unless the Commission has complied with subsection (6); or

(b) disclose the name of a person who made the allegation or any other matter that would enable a person who made the allegation to be identified unless it is fair and reasonable in all the circumstances to do so.

(6)Where the Commission proposes to disclose information or make a statement setting out opinions referred to in subsection (5)(a) it shall, before doing so, afford the person to whom the opinions relate the opportunity to appear before it and to make submissions, either orally or in writing, in relation to the matter.

(7)A person who is a member may for the purposes of this Act —

(a) divulge or communicate to a standing committee or to a person assisting, and authorised for the purposes of this paragraph by, a standing committee information received in his or her capacity as a member; or

(b) produce to a standing committee or a person referred to in paragraph (a) a document furnished for the purposes of this Act.

(8)If, under this Act —

(a) evidence or information is furnished, divulged or communicated; or

(b) a document is produced,

to a person or body on the understanding that the evidence, information or document is confidential, the person or body is subject to the provisions of this section in relation to the evidence, information or document.

[Section 52 4, formerly section 11, amended by No. 14 of 1994 s. 14; No. 29 of 1996 s. 23 and 25; No. 1 of 2000 s. 11.]

##### 53. Victimization of persons assisting Commission, etc.

(1) A person shall not —

(a) prejudice, or threaten to prejudice, the safety or career of; or

(b) intimidate or harass, or threaten to intimidate or harass; or

(c) do any act that is, or is likely to be, to the detriment of,

another person because the other person —

(d) has assisted, is assisting or will or may in the future assist the Commission in the performance of its functions; or

(e) has furnished, is furnishing or will or may in the future furnish information to the Commission; or

(f) has been or is, or has been or is employed by or acting on behalf of, an independent agency or appropriate authority to whom or which an allegation has been referred under section 22(1); or

(g) has exercised a power, or performed a duty, conferred or imposed by this Act on the other person or is exercising or performing, or will or may in the future exercise or perform, any such power or duty.

Penalty: $8 000 or imprisonment for 2 years.

(2) A person who —

(a) attempts; or

(b) intending that the offence created by subsection (1) be committed, incites another person; or

(c) conspires with another person,

to commit the offence created by subsection (1) commits an offence and is liable to the penalty set out in subsection (1).

[Section 53 4 inserted as section 11A by No. 14 of 1994 s. 15; amended by No. 29 of 1996 s. 25.]

##### 54. Restriction on publication of certain information or allegations

(1) Subject to subsection (2), a person shall not publish or cause to be published in any newspaper or other written publication or by radio or television —

(a) the fact that the Commission has received or initiated; or

(b) any details of,

any information or allegation referred to in section 13(1), unless that fact or those details —

(c) is or are so published; or

(d) has or have already been publicly disclosed,

under, or in connection with the execution of, this Act.

Penalty: $8 000 or imprisonment for 2 years.

(2) Nothing in this section prevents the compilation and publication by —

(a) the Commission of statistics relating to the number and types of allegations dealt with under this Act during any period, or of any other information of a general nature that could not be expected to lead to the identification of any person (other than the Commission, a member, an officer of the Commission, a seconded officer, a service provider or a member or employee of a service provider) to whom it relates; or

(b) a standing committee of any report.

[Section 54 4 inserted as section 11Bby No. 14 of 1994 s. 15; amended by No. 29 of 1996 s. 25.]

##### 55. General offences

(1) A person shall not —

(a) without reasonable excuse, wilfully obstruct, hinder, resist or threaten the Commission, a member, an officer of the Commission or a seconded officer in the performance of its, his or her functions under this Act; or

(b) wilfully make any false statement to, or mislead, or attempt to mislead, the Commission, a member, an officer of the Commission or a seconded officer in the performance of its, his or her functions under this Act; or

(c) disrupt any proceeding of the Commission.

Penalty: $8 000 or imprisonment for 2 years.

(2) A person shall not, knowing that any document or other thing is or may be required in connection with a preliminary inquiry or with an investigation under Part II, Division 5, wilfully destroy it or render it incapable of identification or, in the case of a document, render it illegible, indecipherable or unusable, with intent to prevent it from being used in connection with the preliminary inquiry or investigation.

Penalty: $8 000 or imprisonment for 2 years.

(3) A person shall not directly or indirectly represent that he or she is a member, an officer of the Commission or a seconded officer unless the person is a member, an officer of the Commission or a seconded officer, as the case requires.

Penalty: $8 000 or imprisonment for 2 years.

(4) For the purposes of subsection (3), a person represents that a state of affairs exists if the person does or says anything, or causes, permits or suffers anything to be done or said, by which it is represented, or by which a belief may be induced, that the state of affairs exists.

[Section 55 4 inserted as section 11C by No. 14 of 1994 s. 15; amended by No. 29 of 1996 s. 25.]

##### 56. Rules of Parliament

(1) Rules of Parliament may be made for prescribing procedures to be adopted by the Commission in the performance of its functions under this Act and for prescribing any other matter necessary or convenient for the due administration of this Act.

(2) The Rules of Parliament referred to in this section are rules that have been agreed upon by each House of Parliament in accordance with the Rules and Orders thereof.

(3) Rules of Parliament made under this Act shall be published in the *Gazette*.

(4) Section 42 of the *Interpretation Act 1984* does not apply to Rules of Parliament made under this Act.

[Section 56 4, formerly section 12, amended by No. 14 of 1994 s. 18.]

**Consequential amendments**

[Former section 13omitted under the Reprints Act 1984 s. 7(4)(e).]

[Former section 14 repealed by No. 14 of 1994 s. 16.]

Schedule 1 — Offences under *The Criminal Code*

[Heading inserted by No. 29 of 1996 s. 24.]

[Section 3]

Offence under section 60 or 61, or any section in Chapter XII, XIII, XVI, XX, XXXIIIA, XXXVI, XXXVII, XL, XLI, XLII, XLIVA, XLIX or LV, of *The Criminal Code*.

[Schedule 1 inserted by No. 29 of 1996 s. 24.]

Notes

1 This is a compilation of the *Anti‑Corruption Commission Act 1988* and includes the amendments made by the other written laws referred to in the following table. The table also includes information about any previous reprint 1a.

Compilation table

| **Short title** | **Number and year** | **Assent** | **Commencement** |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| *Official Corruption Commission Act 1988*2 | 52 of 1988 | 8 Dec 1988 | 11 Aug 1989 (see s. 2 and *Gazette* 11 Aug 1989 p. 2693) |
| *Official Corruption Commission Amendment Act 1991* | 35 of 1991 | 4 Dec 1991 | 4 Dec 1991 (see s. 2) |
| *Acts Amendment (Official Corruption Commission) Act 1994* | 14 of 1994 | 22 Apr 1994 | 24 May 1994 (see s. 2 and *Gazette* 24 May 1994 p. 2193) |
| *Acts Amendment (Public Sector Management) Act 1994* s. 3(2) | 32 of 1994 | 29 Jun 1994 | 1 Oct 1994 (see s. 2 and *Gazette* 30 Sep 1994 p. 4948) |
| **Reprint of the *Official Corruption Commission Act 1988* as at 19 Mar 1996** (includes amendments listed above) | | | |
| *Official Corruption Commission Amendment Act 1996* 3, 4, 5, 10 | 29 of 1996 | 28 Aug 1996 | s. 1-5, 9 and 19 and the items in s. 25 amending the definitions of “Commission” and “the Fund” and the Pt. II heading: 30 Aug 1996 (see s. 2 and *Gazette* 30 Aug 1996 p. 4365); balance: 1 Nov 1996 (see s. 2 and *Gazette* 24 Oct 1996 p. 5625) |
| *Financial Legislation Amendment Act 1996* s. 64 | 49 of 1996 | 25 Oct 1996 | 25 Oct 1996 (see s. 2(1)) |
| **Reprint of the *Anti-Corruption Commission Act 1988* as at 1 Nov 1996** (includes amendments listed above) (correction in *Gazette* 8 Nov 1996 p. 6214) | | | |
| *Prisons Amendment Act 1999* s. 20  (Sch. 1 cl. 1(1)-(5)) | 43 of 1999 | 8 Dec 1999 | Sch. 1, cl. 1(1) & (5): 18 Dec 1999 (see s. 2(1) and *Gazette* 17 Dec 1999 p. 6175); Sch. 1, cl. 1(2)-(4): 18 Jun 2000 (see s. 2(3)  and (4) and *Gazette* 16 Jun 2000 p. 2939) |
| *Court Security and Custodial Services (Consequential Provisions) Act 1999* Pt. 2 | 47 of 1999 | 8 Dec 1999 | 18 Dec 1999 (see s. 2 and *Gazette* 17 Dec 1999  p. 6175-6) |
| *Telecommunications (Interception) Western Australia Amendment Act 2000* s. 11 | 1 of 2000 | 28 Mar 2000 | 10 May 2000 (see s. 2 and *Gazette* 9 May 2000 p. 2235) |
| **Reprint of the *Anti-Corruption Commission Act 1988* as at 6 Jul 2001** (includes amendments listed above) | | | |
| *Statutes (Repeals and Minor Amendments) Act 2003* s. 28 | 74 of 2003 | 15 Dec 2003 | 15 Dec 2003 (see s. 2) |
| *Inspector of Custodial Services Act 2003* s. 56(1) | 75 of 2003 | 15 Dec 2003 | 15 Dec 2003 (see s. 2) |
| *Corruption and Crime Commission Amendment and Repeal Act 2003* Pt. 3 Div. 3 Subdiv. 1 11 | 78 of 2003 | 22 Dec 2003 | Pt. 3 Div. 3 Subdiv 1: 1 Jan 2004 (see s. 2 and *Gazette* 30 Jan 2003 p. 5723) |
| **This Act was repealed by the *Corruption and Crime Commission Amendment and Repeal Act 2003* s. 54 (No. 78 of 2003) as at 26 May 2004 (see s. 2 and *Gazette* 26 May 2004 p. 1763)** | | | |

1aOn the date as at which this compilation was prepared, provisions referred to in the following table had not come into operation and were therefore not included in this compilation. For the text of the provisions see the endnotes referred to in the table.

Provisions that have not come into operation

| **Short title** | **Number and year** | **Assent** | **Commencement** |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| *State Superannuation (Transitional and Consequential Provisions) Act 2000* s. 31 7 | 43 of 2000 | 2 Nov 2000 | To be proclaimed (see s. 2(2)) |

2 Formerly referred to as the *Official Corruption Commission Act 1988.* The short title of which was changed to the *Anti-Corruption Commission Act 1988* by the *Official Corruption Commission Amendment Act 1996* s. 5. The reference was substituted under the *Reprints Act 1984* s. 7(3)(gb).

3 This compilation has been effected in accordance with the *Official Corruption Commission Amendment Act 1996* s. 27(1) which reads as follows:

“

(1) The principal Act as amended by this Act may be reprinted before this Act comes into operation, and for the purposes of the *Reprints Act 1984* the principal Act as so amended is to be regarded as a written law.

”.

4 In this compilation the numbering of sections, subsections, paragraphs and Parts has been changed under the *Official Corruption Commission Amendment Act 1996* s. 27(2) which reads as follows:

“

(2) In a reprint under subsection (1) provisions of the principal Act as reprinted may be renumbered or redesignated in arithmetical or alphabetical order and, if that occurs, relevant cross‑references in the principal Act are to be adjusted.

”.

5 The *Official Corruption Commission Amendment Act 1996* s. 9(10) and (11) read as follows:

“

(10) The body renamed as the Anti‑Corruption Commission by subsection (1) is the same body as the Official Corruption Commission previously established under section 5 of the principal Act.

(11) Despite the amendments made to section 5 of the principal Act by subsections (3) to (6), a person who held office as a member of the Official Corruption Commission on 12 March 1996 and continued to hold that office immediately before the commencement of this section —

(a) may continue in that office as a member of the Anti‑Corruption Commission until the office becomes vacant by effluxion of time or by operation of section 5(5) of the principal Act; and

(b) is eligible to be appointed for a further term of office, or further terms of office, as a member of the Anti‑Corruption Commission.

”.

6 Repealed by the *State Superannuation Act 2000.*

7 On the date as at which this compilation was prepared, the *State Superannuation (Transitional and Consequential Provisions) Act 2000* s. 31 had not come into operation. It reads:

“

31. *Anti‑Corruption Commission Act 1988* amended

Section 6 of the *Anti‑Corruption Commission Act 1988* is amended as follows:

(a) in subsection (4) by deleting “, including any rights under the *Superannuation and Family Benefits Act 1938*,”;

(b) in subsection (9) by deleting “and for the purposes of the *Superannuation and Family Benefits Act 1938*”.

”.

8 Printed and designated incorrectly in the *Official Corruption Commission Amendment Act 1996* as s. 12(2) of that Act. Included as s. 12(2) (formerly s. 6F) of this Act under the *Reprints Act 1984* s. 7(5)(b)(v) and (c)(ii).

9 Now known as Police Service.

10 The *Official Corruption Commission Amendment Act 1996* s. 19(2) reads as follows:

“

(2) The fund renamed as the Anti‑Corruption Commission Fund by subsection (1) is the same fund as the Official Corruption Commission Fund previously referred to in section 7I(2) of the principal Act.

”.

11 The *Corruption and Crime Commission Amendment and Repeal Act 2003* Pt. 3 Div. 3 Subdiv. 2 reads as follows:

“

Part 3 — Repeals, transitional and savings provisions, and consequential amendments

Division 3 — *Anti‑Corruption Commission Act 1988*

Subdivision 2 — Repeal of the *Anti‑Corruption Commission Act 1988* and transitional and savings provisions

53. Meaning of terms used in this Division

In this Division —

**“**commencement**”** means the day on which section 54 comes into operation;

**“**A‑CC Act**”** means the *Anti‑Corruption Commission Act 1988*.

54. *Anti‑Corruption Commission Act 1988* repealed

The *Anti‑Corruption Commission Act 1988* is repealed.

55. References to repealed Act and former titles

In any written law or document, a reference to the A‑CC Act may, if the context permits, be taken as a reference to the *Corruption and Crime Commission Act 2003*.

56. Transfer of assets and liabilities to Commission

On and after the commencement —

(a) the assets and rights of the A‑CC vest in the CCC by force of this section;

(b) the liabilities of the A‑CC become, by force of this section, the liabilities of the CCC;

(c) any agreement or instrument relating to the assets, rights and liabilities referred to in paragraphs (a), and (b) has effect, by force of this section, as if the CCC were substituted for the A‑CC in the agreement or instrument;

(d) the CCC is a party to any proceedings by or against the A‑CC commenced before the commencement;

(e) any proceeding or remedy that might have been commenced by or available against or to the A‑CC in relation to the assets, rights and liabilities referred to in paragraphs (a) and (b) may be commenced by or is available, by or against or to the CCC; and

(f) any act, matter or thing done or omitted to be done in relation to the assets, rights and liabilities referred to in paragraphs (a) and (b) before the commencement by, to or in respect of the A‑CC (to the extent that that act, matter or thing has any force or effect) is to be taken to have been done or omitted by, to or in respect of the CCC.

57. Notices and requests

A notice or request issued under the A‑CC Actand in force immediately before the commencement is taken to be a notice or request validly issued under the *Corruption and Crime Commission Act 2003* and continues in force, with necessary changes.

58. Proceedings

A proceeding that could have been started or continued by, or against the A‑CC may be started or continued by, or against the CCC.

59. Continuation of allegations

(1) This section applies if an allegation made to the A‑CC under the A‑CC Act before the commencement has not been finally dealt with under that Act on the commencement.

(2) The allegation must be dealt with as if it had been made under the *Corruption and Crime Commission Act 2003*.

(3) If the allegation was made by a person under section 13(1)(a), (b) or (c) of the A‑CC Act, section 35 of the *Corruption and Crime Commission Act 2003* applies as if the allegation were made under section 25 or 28(2), as the case requires, of that Act.

60. Offences

(1) Proceedings for an offence against the A‑CC Act may be continued, or started, despite the A‑CC Act having been repealed and section 11 of *The Criminal Code* and for the purposes of section 10 of the *Sentencing Act 1995*, the statutory penalty for the offence immediately before the commencement continues to have effect*.*

(2) Despite section 54, sections 52 to 54 of the A‑CC Act continue to have effect, with any necessary modifications, as if they had not been repealed.

61. Completion of things done

Anything commenced to be done by the A‑CC under the A‑CC Act before the commencement may be continued by the CCC so far as the doing of that thing is within the functions of the CCC after the commencement.

62. Continuing effect of things done

Any act, matter or thing done or omitted to be done before the commencement by, to or in respect of the A‑CC, to the extent that that act, matter or thing has any force is to be taken to have been done or omitted by, to or in respect of the CCC so far as the act, matter or thing is relevant to the CCC.

63. Warrants and emergency authorisations continued in force

(1) Any warrant issued under section 13, 14 or 17 of the *Surveillance Devices Act 1998* to an Anti‑Corruption Commission officer and in force immediately before the commencement continues in force, subject to any condition or limitation on its issue and with necessary changes, as if it were issued to an officer of the CCC.

(2) Any emergency authorisation issued under section 21 of the *Surveillance Devices Act 1998* to an Anti‑Corruption Commission officer and in force immediately before the commencement continues in force, subject to any condition or limitation on its issue and with necessary changes, as if it were issued to an officer of the CCC.

64. Transfer of records

(1) On the commencement all records in the possession of the A‑CC immediately before the commencement are to be transferred to the possession of the CCC, become the records of the CCC and may be dealt with accordingly.

(2) In this section —

**“**records**”** includes —

(a) evidence in any form;

(b) information and other things.

65. A‑CC officers

(1) In this section —

**“**A‑CC officer**”** means a person who, immediately before becoming an officer of the Commission within the meaning of the *Corruption and Crime Commission Act 2003*, was an officer of the Commission as that term is defined in the A‑CC Act;

**“**officer of the Commission**”** has the meaning given to that term by the *Corruption and Crime Commission Act 2003*;

“officer of the Parliamentary Inspector” has the meaning given to that term by the *Corruption and Crime Commission Act 2003*.

(2) If, on or before the commencement, an A‑CC officer becomes an officer of the Commission or an officer of the Parliamentary Inspector, that person is entitled to retain all his or her existing and accruing rights as an A‑CC officer, including any rights under the *Superannuation and Family Benefits Act 1938* and any rights that had been retained under section 6(4) of the A‑CC Act, as if his or her service as an officer of the Commission or an officer of the Parliamentary Inspector were a continuation of his or her service as an A‑CC officer.

(3) Despite the repeal of the A‑CC Act under section 54, section 6(6), (7), (8) and (9) of the A‑CC Act continue to apply to and in relation to a person —

(a) who was, immediately before the commencement, an officer of the Commission as that term is defined in the A‑CC Act;

(b) who is a former public employee as that term is defined in section 6(5) of the A‑CC Act; and

(c) who —

(i) on the commencement is not employed or engaged as an officer of the Commission or an officer of the Parliamentary Inspector; or

(ii) having become an officer of the Commission or an officer of the Parliamentary Inspector, subsequently ceases to be such an officer otherwise than in circumstances described in section 6(7) of the A‑CC Act.

(4) Nothing in this Act precludes the CCC from exercising its discretion to employ or engage as an officer of the Commission a person who before the commencement was —

(a) an officer of the Commission;

(b) a seconded officer;

(c) a service provider; or

(d) a special investigator,

as those terms are defined in the A‑CC Act.

66. Financial reporting

(1) In this section —

**“**FAA Act**”** means the *Financial Administration and Audit Act 1985*;

**“**final period**”** means the period starting at the beginning of 1 July last preceding the commencement;

**“**reporting officer**”** means the person appointed under section 65A(2) of the FAA Act as applied by subsection (2).

(2) Section 65A of the FAA Act applies in relation to the preparation and submission of a final report in respect of the A‑CC as if —

(a) references in that section to a department were references to the A‑CC; and

(b) references in that section to provisions of sections 62 to 65 of the FAA Act were references to the equivalent provisions of sections 66 to 70 of the FAA Act,

except that the period to which the final report is to relate is the final period and the references in sections 66(1), 68 and 70(1) to the end of the financial year are to be read as references to the end of the final period.

(3) If at the commencement, any duty imposed by Part II Division 14 of the FAA Act on the accountable authority of the A‑CC has not been complied with in relation to the A‑CC for any financial year that expired before the commencement, that duty subsists and is to be performed by the reporting officer as if the reporting officer were the accountable authority.

(4) The time within which the reporting officer is to perform a duty referred to in subsection (3) is extended until the end of the day that is 2 months after the day on which the reporting officer is appointed, but this subsection does not prevent the time from being extended again under section 70 of the FAA Act.

(5) The CCC is to give the reporting officer access to the records referred to in section 64 for the purposes of this section.

”.

Defined terms

*[This is a list of terms defined and the provisions where they are defined. The list is not part of the law.]*

**Defined term Provision(s)**

allegation 3(1)

applied provisions 3(1)

appropriate authority 3(1)

CCC 48A(1)

Commission 3(1)

contractor 3(1)

Deputy Director of Public Prosecutions 3(1)

Deputy Parliamentary Commissioner 3(1)

Director of Public Prosecutions 3(1)

documents 41

former public employee 6(5)

further action 3(1), 17(1)

independent agency 3(1)

Inspector of Custodial Services 3(1)

investigation 39

member 3(1)

member of the staff of the Director of Public Prosecutions 3(1)

officer of the Commission 3(1)

officer of the Parliamentary Commissioner 3(1)

Parliamentary Commissioner 3(1)

preliminary inquiry 3(1)

prescribed period 5(10)

public authority 3(1)

public officer 3(1)

public service officer 3(1)

record 48A(1)

scheduled offence 3(1)

seconded officer 3(1)

serious improper conduct 3(1)

service provider 3(1)

special investigator 3(1)

standing committee 3(1)

subcontractor 3(1)

the first report 28(1)

the Fund 3(1)